
January 9, 2020 

Executive Committee 
City Hall, Committee Room 1 
100 Queen St W 
Toronto ON M5H 2N2 

Dear Chair and members, 

Re: Review of new Pregnancy and Parental Leave policy for Members of Council 

In May 2018, for the first time, City Council approved a Pregnancy and Parental Leave policy for 
Members of City Council. Adopting a policy was required following changes to the City of Toronto Act 
that received Royal Assent in May 2017, requiring that municipalities approved such a policy. 
However, as we work to ensure that our City Council is representative of our entire city, it is important 
that our Parental Leave policy for Members of Council does not discourage people from running for 
elected office, but in fact encourages it. 

Highlights of the policy include: Council Members are eligible for up to 20 weeks of pregnancy leave 
or parental leave without the need to be excused by Council, recognition that all rights and privileges 
associated with being a Member of Council continue during the leave, including salary and benefits, 
eligible Members notify the City Clerk of their intent to take leave approximately two weeks before the 
start of the leave, including the expected start and return dates, and that eligible Members may 
continue to manage their offices, or may delegate administrative matters to the City Clerk. 

As it has only recently been implemented, leave under the new policy has not yet been taken by any 
Member of Council. Despite this, questions remain regarding how this policy will work in practice, as it 
has yet to be tested. These questions include: the maintenance of quorum at Committees, Board 
appointments, how votes are recorded during the leave period, possibility of a proxy vote or parental 
leave replacement, and extra staffing support for the Council office during the leave period. 

Thus, it is incumbent on us to review the effectiveness of our policy in providing for parental leave, to 
ensure that it is appropriate and will be readily used in the future.  

Recommendation: 

1. Executive Committee request the City Clerk to review the current Pregnancy and Parental Leave
Policy for Members of Council, and report back to the April 21, 2020 Executive Committee meeting
with any recommended adjustments including but not limited to:

a. Maintaining Committee quorum during the leave period;
b. Notification and management of agency, board and commission appointments;
c. Possibility of a proxy vote or parental leave replacement;
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d. Recording of votes during the leave period; and  
 e. Extra staffing support for the Council office during the leave period. 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Joe Cressy 
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